

# Journal of Eastern African Studies



ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/rjea20

# Debt, credit and obligation in Kenya's 2022 elections

# Ngala Chome & Justin Willis

**To cite this article:** Ngala Chome & Justin Willis (2024) Debt, credit and obligation in Kenya's 2022 elections, Journal of Eastern African Studies, 18:2, 301-320, DOI: 10.1080/17531055.2024.2359159

To link to this article: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/17531055.2024.2359159">https://doi.org/10.1080/17531055.2024.2359159</a>









# Debt, credit and obligation in Kenya's 2022 elections

Ngala Chome<sup>a</sup> and Justin Willis<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Department of History, University of Ghent, Ghent, Belgium; <sup>b</sup>Department of History, Durham University, UK

#### **ABSTRACT**

Asked why they intended to vote for William Ruto in Kenya's 2022 presidential election, many people in central Kenya had a simple answer: 'we owe Ruto a debt'. This was not the only kind of debt, nor the only idea of obligation, to feature in the election campaigns: the extent of personal and national debt in Kenya were both frequently discussed. At the same time, voters were being offered more debt - through national and local schemes to provide credit to entrepreneurs. Meanwhile, even though the distribution of cash was an absolutely expected feature of campaign events, politicians and the public were consistently scathing in their denunciation of 'handouts': to simply give away money was widely viewed as deeply immoral. Drawing on traditional and digital media as well as interviews, this paper brings the literature on money debt in Africa into dialogue with work on electoral clientelism to explore how questions about the morality of obligations ran through the elections - in ways that suggest a degree of change but also point to deeper continuities.

#### **ARTICLE HISTORY**

Received 4 July 2023 Accepted 16 May 2024

#### **KEYWORDS**

Elections; debt; credit; clientelism; Kenya

Asked why they intended to vote for William Ruto in Kenya's 2022 presidential election, many people in central Kenya had a ready answer. 'We have a debt to Ruto' became almost a cliché of central Kenyan politics in the campaigns. Ruto, people would say, had given his support to Uhuru Kenyatta in 2013 and 2017, and in return had been explicitly promised the support of Kenyatta – and of central Kenya – for his own presidential ambitions.

This political obligation was not the only kind of debt to feature in Kenya's 2022 election campaigns. Two kinds of debt quantified in money terms were also a constant topic of discussion. The first was Kenya's national debt - owed to both external and domestic borrowers - which had grown very significantly in the previous decade and had become the focus of much concern: how would Kenya bear the burden of repaying it? The second at a time of widespread economic hardship - was the individual debt owed by many Kenyans to financial institutions, which had also grown significantly in recent years. In campaign meetings and on social and traditional media, people worried about the crushing burden of national and personal debt. But even as they worried about debt, people imagined new economic possibilities, tied to the enabling power of credit. In the months running up

CONTACT Justin Willis 🔯 Justin.Willis@durham.ac.uk 🝙 Department of History, University of Durham, 43 North Bailey Durham DH1 3EX, UK

<sup>© 2024</sup> The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group

to the election, these concerns over multiple kinds of debt – political and monetary, individual and collective - became entangled, sometimes explicitly so. National and personal debt were blurred in anxious discussions of the economic difficulties that faced Kenya and Kenyans; at the same time, in the presidential contest and in multiple local races, the possibility that credit could lift people out of poverty was repeatedly evoked.

Meanwhile, in campaigns for elected office at all levels, candidates felt obliged to be generous in distributing out cash and other items - foodstuffs and clothes. This was not in any way novel - it is part of a political culture of 'electoral clientelism' that has developed over many years in Kenya, in which people look to their elected representatives for multiple kinds of practical support with the challenges of everyday life from meeting funeral expenses to finding jobs or educational opportunities. In our study of electoral participation along the Kenyan coast during the 2013 general-elections, we observed that studies of elections in Kenya have since the 1960s consistently suggested that electoral choices are driven by ideas about trust and obligation.<sup>2</sup> In 2022, that established electoral culture intersected with immediate debates about debt, provoking fresh national debates over recurrent questions - what is assistance and what is a handout? Which kinds of debt are good and which are bad? Which debts must be repaid and which may be ignored? These questions could also be considered part of a long-held discourse in Kenya where moral anxieties surrounding poverty, reciprocity and civic virtue are inexorably intertwined with ideas over personal well-being and political legitimacy.<sup>3</sup>

Still, in some ways, Kenya's 2022 elections might be seen to represent a break with the past: in contrast to previous elections, where economic policy was openly discussed. The generalised valorisation of 'development' that passed for policy in previous years was (at least partly) displaced by an explicit debate over how such development might be achieved, or simply, translate to 'money in people's pockets', as shall be seen below. This paper explores the extent and nature of that break by bringing the extensive literature on electoral clientelism in Kenya (and elsewhere) into dialogue with academic work on debt and the rise of new digital money. We suggest that there were in practice considerable continuities in ideas about debt and obligation with previous elections, but also that a sense of acute crisis over debt was a very real concern for many Kenyans in 2022.<sup>4</sup>

The literature on money and debt in Africa has grown in recent decades. It has been shaped by a wider social sciences and humanities literature on money which became increasingly sceptical of the assumption that - in the wry phrase of Bill Maurer -'money's baaaaaaaad!'. The standard reference point for that critique is Georg Simmel's vivid account, in which money destroys social relations and eats up all other notions of value: 'money takes the place of all the manifoldness of things and expresses all qualitative distinctions between them in the distinction of how much'. Inspired by Maurice Bloch and Jonathan Parry's seminal collection, with its insistence that we should not confuse capitalism and money, later twentieth-century scholarship challenged this view of money as social acid - arguing instead that money is socially produced. Viviana Zelizer's work showed how people categorise money and imbue it with meanings that belie its apparent uniformity; Jane Guyer and Akinobu Kuroda have each suggested that multiple registers of value readily coexist with money, sometimes coinciding with multiple currencies, but often slipping across and between monies.<sup>8</sup> Parker Shipton and Sharon Hutchinson each showed how - even in the face of extreme stress -

communities created moral categories that shaped the circulation of money. Money, they argued, does not impose its own, singular measure of value onto human relationships; as Maurer argued, we should view our willingness to believe that it inevitably does that as 'a folk theory', with its own consequences, not as an inherent quality of money. 10

Yet the rise of digital money has complicated that reassuring sense that society makes money, rather than the other way around - encouraging a resurgence of the idea that money might be, if not actually bad itself, a useful tool for certain kinds of badness, because it enables what David Orell and Roman Chlupatý call 'the dominance of calculation in our lives'. 11 Recent work by Emma Park has suggested that the particular technologies of mobile money in Kenya have allowed new kinds of expropriation of affective labour - forcing mobile money agents to turn affective work into a calculable money value that can be harvested by companies.<sup>12</sup>

Those debates – is money itself a force, or is it socially produced? Does it reduce social relations to measurable numbers? - are echoed in a more recent literature on money debt in Africa. While the scale and overwhelming burden of governmental debt in Africa has been evident since the 1970s, the growth of personal money debt in recent years has only more recently come to be the subject of academic – and popular and political – concern. In western Kenya, Parker Shipton's work explored misunderstandings around credit from the 1960s to the early 2000s, with lenders (usually development projects) and borrowers having quite different ideas of the temporality and terms of loans.<sup>13</sup> In that case, decades of unpaid money debt seemed to impose limited burdens on borrowers who turned money into consumption goods and social relationships; lenders usually could not recover their funds. Yet the borrowing itself became part of a wider process of commoditizing land and more recent work in the same area has painted a gloomy picture of a community where money is very much a focus for moral anxiety. 14 Other analyses of a social and moral crisis driven by money debt have come from literature on South Africa, where the data are most reliable and where some have emphasised the socially destructive effect of a wave of borrowing that followed the end of apartheid in the 1990s and left many people chronically indebted. 15 The critical account of the financial technology industry in Kenya by Kevin Donovan and Emma Park has echoed that concern over debt and linked it to the changing nature of money: arguing that the combination of digital money and online lending has been particularly pernicious in extracting value as money. <sup>16</sup> Sibel Kusimba has shown how mobile money in Kenya has been used to maintain social relationships but has also helped create 'a growing debt society'. 17 Yet recent work by Deborah James has, while acknowledging the problem of money debt, questioned the idea that money debt propels a societal slide from relations of reciprocity towards the dominance of monetised calculation. She pointed to the ways in which people are 'complicit in debt': taking on money debt can be a technique for managing social obligations and has enabled some South Africans to fashion new lives. 18 Debt, in that argument, is not necessarily disempowering or destructive of social relationships; just as money does not flatten value.

Our concern with these questions was driven by our experience of the campaign itself. The underlying research for the paper began as part of a project on the role of social media in the election and our data gathering focussed on social and print media and on interviews with those involved in producing social media content. Initially intended as a study of how and why people used such media, this work led us to a focus on the particular question of debt and the ways in which people spoke about this – in speeches, on what was then called Twitter, on Facebook, and in the traditional media. Our analysis of the rhetoric around the campaign has led us back to the wider literature and on the persistent tension within it over the role of money and debt and how both are entangled with social relations. We suggest that new technologies have created new possibilities for extracting value as money but also that people still constantly seek to negotiate and to turn money (and money-as-debt) into social claims and obligations that are not solely reducible to money. Debt and poverty are ever-more pressing problems for many Kenyans, but the favoured answers to those challenges show much continuity: reaffirming the vision of the good citizen as an entrepreneur who borrows to improve themselves and valorising a model of social relationships built around unequal reciprocity. The possibility that borrowed money - debt - can be socially constructive remains an alluring one.

# 'We have a debt to Ruto': the politics of obligation

The announcement of the handshake between Uhuru Kenyatta and Raila Odinga in March 2018 was swiftly followed by a very lively public debate about the 'debt' owed by people in central Kenya to Ruto. Not all accepted this logic: already by July 2018, a Kikuyu artist had recorded a song insisting that hatuna deni na mtu ['We don't owe anyone anything'] and prominent figures in Kenyatta's Jubilee party dismissed the notion of a debt. 19 As Cheeseman and Kamencu argue in this collection, the idea of 'a debt' may for some have been a cover for a more straightforward ethnic chauvinism that made a vote for Odinga impossible.

Yet the idea of a debt became almost ubiquitous.<sup>20</sup> Sometimes this was mixed with concern over the consequences of breaking the perceived deal with Ruto - what would then happen to Kikuyu living in the Rift?<sup>21</sup> But the idea of the 'debt' was also presented as a matter of honour: as Bishop Margaret Wanjiru put it: 'we are not changing! If anyone of us has decided to be a liar, we are not going to be dragged into that!'22 When a group of men calling themselves the Kikuyu Council of Elders held a press conference to dismiss the idea of a debt, one commentator remarked tartly 'The rest of Mt Kenya believes in paying debts'.23 As that comment suggests, this was a very explicitly ethnic logic: when Wanjiru said, in the speech mentioned above 'we are putting you [Ruto] on our shoulders', the 'we' was very evidently the Kikuyu community.

Yet to see this simply as repayment – the settling of an account, as it were – would be mistaken. David Murathe, the vice-chair of Kenyatta's Jubilee party, attempted to debunk the idea of a debt by reducing the relationship between Ruto and Kenyatta to a simple transaction - insisting that in fact Ruto had been 'paid' to support Kenyatta, so nothing more was owed.<sup>24</sup> But that missed the implication of the idea of debt – which was about an ongoing relationship: as when one voter suggested that if Ruto picked a running mate who was not from central Kenya, they would no longer feel the 'debt'. 25 To acknowledge debt, and act upon it, was also to make a claim to a continued relationship of reciprocity.

There was a more concerning theme about debt, however. This regarded an idea often expressed in Kenya's wider political discourse that 'the Kikuyu community only votes for one of their own' in presidential elections since 1992. This claim was not only repeated *ad* nauseum during the run-up to the 2007 general-elections, it was deployed as part of the legitimating discourse for the killings and evictions targeting Kikuyu residents of the Rift

Valley region, or those who were seen to have supported Mwai Kibaki, a Kikuyu candidate, against Odinga, a Luo. For some claiming to represent Kikuyu opinion, a repeat of the violence of 2007-2008 was an alarming possibility in the event of another episode of betrayal of a non-Kikuyu candidate by the Kikuyu; failing to honour this political debt might have fearful consequences.

Perhaps to avoid an approach that would be perceived by Ruto's detractors as fearmongering - the political rift between the Kikuyu and the Luo communities in the 1960s, and again during the 2007 elections, was also perceived as part of a debt unpaid - the rhetoric deployed by Ruto himself did not evoke the idea of a collective Kikuyu debt. Ruto did talk of debt - but he did so to stress an idea of a much more generalised and vague reciprocity amongst Kenyans as a whole. While Ruto's supporters talked openly of a 'Kikuyu' or 'Mount Kenya' debt, he himself was careful to skirt around the idea that any ethnic community owed a debt, or that this debt was something that could simply be paid off. Speaking at All Saints cathedral in Nairobi in July 2018, he insisted that he was not owed anything by 'Mount Kenya' and offered a slightly paraphrased version of Romans 13, verse 8: 'Owe no man anything, except the debt of love for one another'. 26 At a rally in Narok in 2021, he again dismissed the idea that Kikuyu owed him a debt, reportedly saying 'I decline the invitation to politics of tribe'. 27 Instead, even before the handshake, Ruto had been using the idea of debt as something continuing and mutual as a metaphor for continuing unity and common purpose: tweeting that 'We owe each other the debt of friendship, brotherhood & unity. A fulfilment of this debt will result in a harmonious and prosperous nation'. 28 While Ruto allowed his supporters - notably in central Kenya - to use the idea of the debt both to mobilise support and to articulate future claims on behalf of an ethnic community, he himself was offering a wider idea of debt as mutual obligation.

## Giving and lending: social transfer and credit

Ideas about obligations were also evident in a key policy debate of the campaign - for, despite the scepticism of some observers, there were policy questions at stake in the presidential election.<sup>29</sup> This debate involved two quite different visions of the economic relationship between state and citizen, and different visions too of people as economic actors.

Early on in the campaign, Odinga foregrounded a promise that he called *Pesa mfukoni* ['money in [your] pocket'] (although, confusingly, that term also came to be used by his opponents for different promises). Odinga's initial promise was a bold one. If he became president, millions of poor and vulnerable Kenyans would receive a monthly payment from government.<sup>30</sup> The suggested details changed a little over time, but came to settle on the promise that around two million 'poor households', described as 'the poorest of the poor' (which were sometimes specified as those with no other source of wage or salary income) would receive a direct payment of six thousand Kenya shillings (about 60 US dollars) each month.<sup>31</sup> The Kenyan government has been experimenting with this sort of 'social protection' payment for some years, under the Inua Jamii programme, for instance.<sup>32</sup> That reflects a wider international trend: social protection payments have in recent years become a favoured tool of some aid donors and - though less wholeheartedly – international financial institutions.<sup>33</sup> They have also come to command interest from those who see in such payments the potential for a more equitable and enabling kind of distributive politics.<sup>34</sup> The rise of such payments has been propelled by new financial technologies - notably mobile payments and/or digital banking - which provide both a means to make payments and a well-connected private sector interest that sees social protection as a business opportunity.<sup>35</sup>

Against that model of social protection, Ruto's campaign offered a quite different vision: the Hustler Fund, which would lend money to would-be entrepreneurs.<sup>36</sup> That approach - the 'credit reflex', as Parker Shipton has called it - has informed multiple aid interventions since the 1960s<sup>37</sup> As a mechanism for providing such credit, Ruto pointed to one of several institutions whose origins lie in an earlier wave of intervention intended to address this problem - the savings and cooperative credit organisations, or SACCOs.<sup>38</sup> Enthusiastically promoted by government and donors in the 1960s and 1970s, these fell out of favour in development thinking in the 1990s, but they have continued to be a feature of everyday life for many Kenyans. 39 SACCOs continue to be celebrated by sections of contemporary developmentalist thinking as enablers of popular entrepreneurship.40

Ruto's campaign worked these strands of development thinking into an argument about inequality in Kenyan society, and how this might be overcome. On one level this might be described as populist: Ruto's self-presentation as a hustler battling against the entrenched privilege of the dynasties placed him as the archetype of the struggling citizen who was held back by an unfair political and financial system. Ruto's campaign speeches, in which he denounced his opponents for trying to impose political choices made in 'boardrooms' summed up this narrative - he, like his audience, was the victim of a politics of exclusion. <sup>41</sup> But his programme was not one of redistribution: rather the hustler message was about - in Ruto's chosen term - 'empowering' ordinary Kenyans. 42 Ordinary people were held back by 'cartels'; his aim was to ensure that 'all Kenyans have a fair chance to participate in the prosperity of our nation'. 43 If this was - as some of Ruto's supporters suggested - a 'revolution', it was one with decidedly bourgeois aims: all Kenyans were to be given a chance to invest in their own businesses.

That was a proposal deeply rooted in Kenya's politics. Since the 1960s, self-improvement through hard work has been at the heart of political rhetoric. Government promises of development have always been linked to demands that people must work hard and take initiatives to develop themselves: the notion (and slogan) of harambee, or 'selfhelp', was the constant affirmation of that linkage. 44 When radical politician Bildad Kaggia criticised Kenya's newly independent government for its failure to help the poor, Kenya's first president, Jomo Kenyatta, accused him of wanting 'free things' and mockingly asked him 'what have you done for yourself?' It was an assertion of a fundamental point: it was the duty of citizens to help themselves. Ruto's 'hustler' message spoke directly to this deeply familiar notion of self-help.

In contrast to that very audible message of self-help, the social protection payment became less prominent in Odinga's rhetoric as the campaign went on - though it never vanished. 46 That would seem to be the result of a degree of popular scepticism, apparent on social media and elsewhere - suggested by a national opinion poll in May 2022, which reported a general belief that loans to small business would be a much more effective way of addressing hardship.<sup>47</sup>

The enduring power of the idea of self-help surely explains that response. Interviews and media sources suggest that popular scepticism was also a result of recent experience

with the existing social protection payments under the Inua Jamii programme. Payments had in some cases been severely delayed. <sup>48</sup> As one sceptic commented on Twitter:

Uhuru Kenyatta promised 2 K [Ksh. 2, 000, about USD 20] for 5 Million elderly, aged 70 yrs and above na akashindwa Kabisa [he was completely unable to]. Odinga is promising 6k [Ksh, 6, 000, about USD 60] to 15 Million jobless youths, itoke wapi [where will it come from?]. Guys wacheni kupiga hesabu mkivuta bangi [don't try to do maths while you're smoking cannabis]. 49

Some 41% of respondents in another national opinion poll thought that social protection payments simply would not happen – giving this the dubious distinction of being the most disbelieved of all the policies about which people were asked. <sup>50</sup>

## Handouts and assistance: the morality of giving money

Yet there was a more profound concern over social protection: a sense that this money would simply be wasted, as people would take this money and not work; or spend it thoughtlessly because it was – in an English word that was repeatedly used by critics – a 'handout'. Odinga told a campaign meeting that social protection payments were to be aimed at *fukara* – the destitute. In a final statement to the Kenyan public, just before the election, Odinga cast social protection in Biblical terms:

we will do everything to give the poorest Kenyans their daily bread. This is the Sh 6,000 per month for each vulnerable household ... This is the *Pesa Mfukoni* programme meant to give the poor this day their daily bread.<sup>53</sup>

Yet few Kenyans wish to be thought of as destitute; as noted above, since the 1960s, self-help and personal advancement have been the ideals of citizenship. As a man in Kisumu told a BBC reporter 'We don't want free money. We want to work hard for our money'. When Ruto tweeted that his aim with the Hustler Fund was to free people from 'the slavery/indignity of relief food aid' he was playing on those concerns. Ruto's running-mate, Rigathi Gachagua, denounced the social protection payments as 'a handout plan'. A political activist in Mombasa expressed similar reservations: 'you don't have to dish money, giving people a grant, that's not possible – you give them a loan to build their businesses'; while another insisted that such payments were ' ... encouraging people to be lazy; at the end of the month you are just given six thousand by phone'. St

Odinga's campaign did not present the social protection payments as handouts. But use of the term handout by his opponents sought to classify the proposed social payments as morally problematic by locating them in a wider discourse about electoral politics and the circulation of wealth. The term 'handout' in Kenya expresses a disapproval that rests in a particular set of ideas about reciprocity, which all politicians find themselves negotiating in their relationships with voters. Campaigning involves spending – not just on posters, t-shirts and the like, but on a range of material items that are distributed to voters, from cash to foodstuffs to corrugated iron and cement. This is not a recent phenomenon in Kenya: since the 1960s, this has been a feature of what some call electoral clientelism. Voters expect 'development' – the provision of clinics, schools and the like for the community – but they also expect material evidence of politicians' willingness to listen to them and to offer help in response to their problems.

As the extensive literature on electoral clientelism has suggested, the challenge for politicians is that the distribution of cash, in particular, can be seen not as an expression of a willingness to listen, but as a casual brush-off. 61 So, for example, a candidate for local office in central Kenya was careful to insist that their record of 'assisting' people was intended to help them help themselves - they gave money 'not as handouts' but to 'see that people are assisted'. 62 If the ideal politician is one who stays in touch with people's needs, the bad politician is one who gets elected and vanishes, only to appear a few years later at election time anxiously giving out money. 63 That is 'vote-buying' another term of opprobrium. Politicians and voters will all denounce vote-buying and handouts; but voters expect - indeed, they demand - that candidates for elected office should be open-handed and generous. That is the logic of clientelism – it signals commitment to an enduring, mutual and unequal relationship with voters.<sup>64</sup>

Politicians talked of handouts when they denounced the distribution of money or other items by rivals: they were, in effect, warning voters that these kinds of distribution did not carry any long-term promise of a relationship - that they would be unproductive in social terms, as the giver would never be there for them in future. 65 Those accused insisted, in turn, that the money they distributed was a gesture of support, or assistance - not a handout.66 Social media commentators condemned the 'handout', and hostile media coverage of violence at a Ruto campaign event identified the 'culture of handouts' as the root of the violence, and accused Ruto of 'dishing out millions'.67 Ruto's supporters, by contrast, insisted that the financial support that he offered to them was given to help them be more productive: 'only hard work pays', said one, adding that because of Ruto's support 'we have started a journey with him'.68 This is a vision of electoral clientelism as both empowering and relationshipbuilding; and fits neatly with a vision of every citizen as a self-starting entrepreneur. Every campaigning politician knows that money and other items must be distributed, but none wishes to be seen as giving a handout.

To call something a handout, then, was to accuse the giver not simply of disdain though that was part of it – but also to imply that this was a one-off transaction. The accusations and denunciations of the handout all implicitly evoked the contrast to kinds of distribution which evoke reciprocity - though not equality - between the voter and their candidate. Neither a handout, nor the buying of a vote, giving rooted in reciprocity might be understood as an aspect of what Parker Shipton has called 'fiduciary culture' patterns of behaviour that create mutual (if deeply unequal) obligations.<sup>69</sup> By contrast social protection could be stigmatised as a handout, without moral content or any enduring relationship; not because of any inherent quality of such payments, but as an effective way of telling a hostile story about their social implications. James Ferguson has suggested that this may also shape attitudes to social protection in South Africa though popular concerns there have also been linked to the entanglement of social protection payments and borrowing.<sup>70</sup>

### **Debt and credit**

Ideas about the kinds of wealth circulation that are moral may also help to explain why Ruto's promise of credit was more welcome. That popularity might seem puzzling at first glance, not least because Ruto's campaign also highlighted levels of debt in Kenya.<sup>71</sup>

Credit, as more than one scholar has pointed out, is just another word for debt.<sup>72</sup> So how can we account for the success of an election campaign that simultaneously denounced debt and promised more of it?

That is all the more striking because multiple kinds of debt were a subject of concern. Kenya was in collective debt - public debt grew very rapidly between 2013 and 2022. Well before the 2022 elections, civil society organisations were expressing concern about the burden of this debt, and Kenyans faced a steady stream of alarming headlines and op-ed pieces about the growth of debt and the potential consequences of this. 73 In early 2022, the governor of the Central Bank of Kenya was reportedly expressing concerns about the potentially 'crushing' burden of debt.<sup>74</sup>

The Ruto campaign picked up on this concern – although Ruto himself had been deputy president while the debt grew. Musalia Mudavadi, the member of Ruto's team who particularly emphasised the burden of this debt, talked of the 'strangulation of Kenyans' and linked 'punitive public debt' to 'punitive taxation, punitive food prices'. On one occasion, addressing a meeting of his United Democratic Alliance (UDA), Ruto presented this as an issue of sovereignty, that 'we must not be slaves of debt from any place or any country'. 76 But Mudavadi did not identify borrowing itself as bad: the problem was rather that the money had not been well used, and so the debt was unproductive.<sup>77</sup>

Kenyatta and Odinga, evidently stung by this criticism, both insisted that the government's borrowing had been responsible: 'debt is a catalyst for rapid development', insisted Kenyatta in a speech to the nation in early June. <sup>78</sup> The government, Odinga said, was 'borrowing to invest'. 79 But the Ruto campaign kept up the rhetoric around public debt. In the televised presidential debate in July, Ruto declared that 'our debt today is a challenge ... we are living beyond our means'. Ruto also offered a different analysis of the problem. While media coverage tended to emphasise the size of external borrowing, by 2022 much of Kenya's public debt was domestic - the government was borrowing heavily from banks and other lenders in Kenya. As Ruto pointed out, the effect of this was to limit the availability of credit to other Kenyans - so ordinary people could not borrow at reasonable rates.<sup>80</sup>

That linked the question of national debt to a constant preoccupation of many Kenyans - how to obtain credit - and to a widespread practice of campaign lending. Candidates for county governorship, and for the National Assembly blended the distribution of cash and other items with the distribution of loans (sometimes using the existing government Uwezo Fund, which offered loans to small enterprises, sometimes promising to start their own credit schemes).81

The Hustler Fund, and the lower-level schemes run by county governments and some MPs, all emphasised the productive nature of the wealth that was to be circulated. As the governor of Kilifi put it, in praising his own version of the scheme:

The Kilifi County Microfinance Fund (Mbegu Fund), continues to transform the lives of our youth, women and People living with disabilities by providing interest-free loans which act as capital either to start or expand their businesses.8

This was money that would be used to create more wealth – which would make possible the return of the loaned money and enable continuing rounds of borrowing in a sustained reciprocal relationship. An MP at the coast made this expectation explicit as he distributed Uwezo Fund loans:



I urge all the groups that benefited from the fund to ensure that they use the funds to improve their businesses and ensure that they pay back the money in due time so that other needy groups can also benefit from the kitty.<sup>83</sup>

Lending would lift people out of poverty - because it was only the lack of credit that trapped them, as Ruto himself tweeted:

The story of Jane Kwamboka, a widow from Bonyaiguba village who is selling avocados in Nyamira and Miruka but struggling to access credit to expand her business is a story that is replicated across the country.84

In practice, of course, Kenyan borrowers have not always invested the loans that they take in business.<sup>85</sup> Recent work on 'financial diaries' shows that people do indeed see themselves as entrepreneurs mobilising capital – but also that most are faced by multiple, pressing needs that urgently require liquid cash.<sup>86</sup> As a result, many divert loans acquired for investment into the purchase of consumer goods, or paying school fees, or helping out relatives – as recent Kenyan press stories about debt distress reveal.<sup>87</sup> Where they do invest, people often pursue multiple small ventures as a 'patchwork livelihood' strategy, rather than focussing on growing one business.<sup>88</sup> These perceived 'misuses' of loans have long been the lament of lenders, and default rates have historically been quite high. 89 The Uwezo Fund itself has seen very high levels of non-repayment. 90 Yet to borrow money with the intention of investing it - to present oneself as an entrepreneur, upwardly mobile and determined to build a business and repay the loan – is a self-consciously moral project. It asserts the borrower's status as a good citizen - and it locates the cause of poverty as simply a lack of credit, which can be addressed through the unequal reciprocity that runs through Kenyan society. Credit provided through the Hustler Fund offered an imagined future of reciprocity through which all would benefit and which would give the borrower an enduring relationship to others – this was socially productive debt in contrast to other kinds of debt.

The digital financial technologies that have enabled social protection payments have also made new kinds of debt possible – in Kenya, it has become very easy to borrow money using a phone. 91 'Shylocks have gone hi-tech in Kenya', as one report put it, adding that:

Mobile phone money lenders have grown like mushrooms [in] Kenya. Numerous mobile lenders have continued to thrive in the local market, offering loans at exorbitant interest rates and ruthlessly going after individuals who default.<sup>92</sup>

Kenya's media have offered a steady stream of anxious stories about personal debt; on the internet, some informal lenders openly describe themselves as shylocks. 93 The accusation that commercial banks had also become 'shylocks' was widespread even before the pandemic pushed more Kenyans into everyday crisis.<sup>94</sup> Ruto's campaign repeatedly returned to the issue of debt, and in particular to the way that this thwarted enterprise: the 'shylock' was the accomplice of the cartel, keeping ordinary Kenyans in poverty. In July 2021, he tweeted that:

Bottom-up is focused on deliberately creating jobs, liberating enterprises from shylockcredit exploitation and unfair regulation and empowering our resource-poor farmers to produce9

Speaking to an audience in central Kenya in September 2021, Ruto returned to this idea that exploitative debt was crushing business:

We have failed the business community in this region whose daily cry is collapsing ventures, non-performing ones and huge debts. Shylocks and auctioneers are having a field day in this region. I will fix that.96

The exploitation of ordinary Kenyans by 'shylock' money-lenders blurred readily with the wider question of Kenya's public debt. As noted above, Ruto explicitly linked national indebtedness to the constraints that held back Kenya's citizen-entrepreneurs: 'The only way to end this indebtedness is to enable citizens in the villages to do lucrative business'. 97

The problem of unproductive indebtedness – as opposed to productive credit – came to be identified particularly with Fuliza (loosely translating in English to 'blowing'), a digital-lending platform provided by Safaricom, Kenya's leading telecommunications company. Fuliza was by no means the first or only digital lender in Kenya, but after its launch in 2019 it quickly became the largest: in a survey of financial services use in 2021, 18% of respondents said they were using it. 98 Offering very quick loans of quite small amounts of money, Fuliza came to stand as a symbol of several other not dissimilar operations. That is partly because of its place in a banking and digital financial sector that is closely associated with the political and business establishment: Fuliza is part-owned by Safaricom and part by two banks, Kenya Commercial Bank and the National Commercial Bank of Africa, which are linked to Kenyatta's family. 99 Fuliza became shorthand for multiple complex challenges of debt, in comments from Ruto and supporters that again blurred the national and the personal:

Kenyans have been burdened by billions of Fuliza debt. Kwa ground mambo ni tight. Kenyans are tired. 100

Social media comment around the campaigns relatedly used Fuliza as a metonym for a national condition of unproductive indebtedness:

Kenya really is just one big 'fuliza' experiment on steroids. Loads of debt taken on. Virtually nothing to show for it. The barest minimum accountability for the folks who took on the debt & blew it.101

Shortly before the election, a tweet from Musalia Mudavadi took up this idea that problematic debts at personal and national level disrupted productive use of wealth:

Our country is in a public debt crisis. The loans have hindered our economic growth. More than half of our revenue goes to servicing the loans, leaving almost nothing to be injected into the economy. We are operating a Fuliza government. 102

The Ruto campaign's critique of Fuliza was neatly summed up in some of the short campaign videos released in the month before the elections, each of which blamed the economic hardships facing Kenyans on Kenyatta's government. In these, Fuliza was not denounced simply for encouraging debt. 103 The real problem was that *Fuliza's* insistence on prompt repayment elbowed aside all other claims and obligations.

That in itself reflected Fuliza's unique position. Defaults on loans from other online lenders were common - more common, according to the 2021 financial services survey, than with loans from any other type of lender in Kenya. 104 Fuliza avoided this because of the dominance of M-Pesa, a mobile payment medium simultaneously offered by Safaricom. Mobile money dominates economic activity - in 2021, the value of mobile money transactions was equivalent to more than half of Kenya's total reported GDP. 105 M-Pesa is the leading mobile payment platform, and most Kenyans use it constantly in everyday life, because for many purposes there is no realistic alternative. Because of its linkage to M-Pesa, Fuliza was able to enforce debt repayment simply by appropriating any funds sent to the debtor's M-Pesa account. This was an extremely effective technique. It was also very unpopular. Ruto was not the only politician to address this popular concern; one of the candidates for the position of governor in Mombasa County made similar links between national and personal indebtedness and the pernicious nature of digital lending:

This mobile debt app has plunged millions into very expensive personal debt to the point that they cannot use M-Pesa anymore because any new funds would be swallowed up. This is a duplicate of where we are as a nation; we are indebted at national level and at personal level. 106

That debt could be very painful for very small-scale entrepreneurs struggling to get by – as in the story told by one of the Ruto campaign videos, where a motorcycle taxi driver whose clients paid him by M-Pesa found that the money was taken instantly to pay his Fuliza debt. 107 The driver appealed for 'Hustler Fund' support in entrepreneurial terms: 'they should give us the money so that we can help ourselves'. 108 That was consistent with Ruto's campaign message - that credit was all about helping Kenyans to help themselves. But the popularity of his promises of credit on easier terms was not simply because 'Fuliza debt' hampered business: it also undermined patterns of obligation and reciprocity that have been reshaped by mobile money in Kenya in recent years.

That money might underpin social ties may seem surprising. As noted above, the assumption that money will simply be socially corrosive has been a powerful one, in academic and popular thinking. 109 Yet people have found ways to work money into repertoires of behaviour that involve multiple, diverse ideas, about value, and since 2007, mobile money has become central to the social existence of many Kenyans. 110 The response to minor everyday crises and to major challenges - illness, accident, death all involve the sending of money, in patterns that are deeply unequal and gendered but revolve around ideas of continued obligation and reciprocity and - as Susan Johnson has suggested - constantly reproduce a 'fiduciary culture'. 111

Mobile lenders could disrupt that social reproduction. That could involve pursuing the relatives of defaulting debtors through text messages and calls - demanding that they get the debt repaid, and in doing so imperilling the relationship between the debtor and their family. 112 But in the case of Fuliza, there was a further twist to this as was evidenced in the widespread meme in which the receiver of funds sent by family or friends received a terse message telling them that their Fuliza debt has been paid and their balance is now zero. 113 'These days you can't surprise someone with M-Pesa', as one person lamented on Twitter. 114 In demanding repayment, Fuliza was able to insist on the primacy of its claims on the debtor - and, therefore, the primacy of money debts over social obligation and mutuality.

## Conclusion

In one of many chains of comments and replies on social media that debated Mount Kenya's 'debt' to Ruto, one commentator drily asked: 'Does he own a digital lending app?'115 That sly query about the morality and enforceability of the alleged political debt neatly captured the linkages between multiple kinds of debt - monetary and political, individual and collective, private and public - that ran through Kenya's 2022 elections.

Through the months of the campaign, Kenyans were arguing and telling stories over good debt and bad debt: what kinds of obligation debt might impose and what sorts of relationship it produced. Those arguments suggest that, despite the apparent novelty of a campaign that foregrounded financial policy, there are some strikingly resilient notions of what it is - or should be - to owe others, and what it is to be a good leader and citizen in Kenya. Sometimes in defiance of reality, debt can be presented as productive, socially and economically; and understood as something that should be acknowledged - and renewed. People are encouraged to borrow to invest in themselves; political office entails a willingness to help them do so; the obligations between lender and borrower, and between politician and voter, are idealised as reciprocal and continuing. By contrast, social protection payments - despite their actual, multiple merits, which we would not dispute - are vulnerable to characterisation as handouts without enduring reciprocal content; while some debts are denounced as exploitative debt because their demands are socially disruptive.

In the wake of his electoral victory, Ruto maintained his focus on debt and credit – and on the importance of productive, mutual forms of obligation. Within weeks of the election, he used a press conference to confront some of the key players in Kenya's financial sector in a remarkable moment of public political theatre that explicitly evoked the idea of reciprocity: 'I have been sent by your customers ... because they want the relationship between you and them to be mutual. 116 At the same event, it was announced that the charges for Fuliza were to be reduced. 117 In November 2022, the 'Hustler Fund' was launched to offer loans - online, needless to say. Soon, government figures were vaunting this as the ideal of productive credit, and claiming that borrowers were repaying and then borrowing again – though subsequent reports suggested that many borrowers were in default. 118

That ideal was not novel, as we have suggested. Though appearing in a new context, it is the product of a national political culture that has been formed over decades: while the mechanisms of digital lending were an innovation, the concern with the mutuality of relationships of exchange would have seemed familiar to politicians and voters fifty years earlier. 119 This takes us back to the moral complications of money and debt, and the tensions between reciprocity and calculation: to Maurer's point that money is a focus for arguments over value and relationships, not an inevitable tool for flattening them and to James' argument about complicity in debt. Both seem useful here though with the qualification that new technologies of money and debt-recovery are shrinking the space for negotiation. Kenya's 'Hustler Fund' is in some ways the 1960s doctrine of Harambee rebooted, an expression of belief in the tantalising, ever-more elusive possibility of prosperity in an unequal system.

#### **Notes**

- 1. Tweets, Hon. John Kori, 15 November 2019, https://twitter.com/HonJohnKori/status/ 1195418503328751618; Belive\_Kinuthia, 17 January 2020, https://twitter.com/Belive\_ Kinuthia/status/1218241110507696130
- 2. Willis and Chome, "Marginalisation and Political Participation," 4.



- 3. Lonsdale, "The Moral Economy of Mau Mau."
- 4. Kusimba, Reimagining Money.
- 5. Maurer, "The Anthropology of Money."
- 6. Simmel, "The Metropolis and Mental Life."
- 7. Bloch and Parry, "Introduction: Money and the Morality of Exchange"; Ingham, "Money is a Social Relation"; Dodd, The Social Life of Money.
- 8. Zelizer, The Social Meaning of Money; Kuroda, "What is the Complementarity Among Monies"; Guyer, Marginal Gains.
- 9. Shipton, Bitter Money; Hutchinson, "The Cattle of Money and the Cattle of Girls."
- 10. Maurer, "The Anthropology of Money", 19.
- 11. Orell and Chlupatý, The Evolution of Money, 9.
- 12. Park, "Human ATMs."
- 13. Shipton, Credit Between Cultures.
- 14. Schmidt, "Disordered Surroundings."
- 15. Makhulu, "The Debt Imperium."
- 16. Donovan and Park, "Knowledge/Seizure."
- 17. Kusimba, Reimagining Money, 45.
- 18. See the slightly contrasting emphases in James, "Deeper into a Hole?" and James, "Life and Debt"; also Hull and James, "Introduction: Popular Economies in South Africa."
- 19. Tuko.co.ke, "Hatuna deni lako msanii wa Kiambu atunga wimbo was kumpinga Naibu Rais William Ruto", 5 July 2018, https://kiswahili.tuko.co.ke/278780-hatuna-deni-lakomsanii-wa-kiambu-atunga-wimbo-kumpinga-naibu-rais-william-ruto.html; "2022: hatuna deni la kumlipa Ruto, yasema Jubilee", 27 December 2018, https://taifaleo. nation.co.ke/2022-hatuna-deni-la-kumlipa-ruto-yasema-jubilee/
- 20. Hivisasa, "Mt Kenya politicians who hold key to DP Ruto's 2022 success", 16 April 2019, https://hivisasa.com/posts/724-mt-kenya-politicians-who-hold-key-to-dp-rutos-2022success?source=latestHome; Bana.co.ke, "Mt Kenya politics shapes as DP Ruto branding creates Ruto transport movement", 10 March 2020, https://www.bana.co.ke/2020/03/ photos-mt-kenya-politics-shapes-as-dp.html
- 21. Dauti Kahura, "Fear and loathing: why Kikuyus may end up voting for Ruto in 2022", The Elephant, 16 January 2020, https://www.theelephant.info/features/2020/01/16/fear-andloathing-why-kikuyus-may-end-up-voting-for-ruto-in-2022/
- 22. Daily Nation, "Mt Kenya owes you a political debt, Bishop Wanjiru tells DP Ruto", 2 July 2021, https://twitter.com/NationAfrica/status/1411025313891557378
- 23. Mwakilishi, "Kikuyu elders accuse DP Ruto of disrespecting President Uhuru", 6 June 2019, https://www.mwakilishi.com/article/kenya-news/2019-06-09/kikuyu-elders-accuse-dpruto-of-disrespecting-president-uhuru
- 24. David Murathe: "We paid Ruto to support Uhuru", Citizen Witness, 7 August 2021, https:// citizenwitness.co.ke/index.php/2021/08/07/david-murathe-we-paid-ruto-to-support-uhuru/
- 25. Interview, activist, Limuru, 4 May 2022.
- 26. Daily Nation, "Mt Kenya owes me nothing, says William Ruto", 8 July 2018, https://nation. africa/kenya/news/politics/mt-kenya-owes-me-nothing-says-william-ruto--64544; Capital News, "DP Ruto insists that central Kenya does not owe him any 'political debt'", 9 June 2019, https://www.capitalfm.co.ke/news/2019/06/dp-ruto-insists-central-kenya-does-notowe-him-any-political-debt/
- 27. People Daily, "My only debt is to help Uhuru unite Kenyans, says DP Ruto", 1 February 2021, https://www.pd.co.ke/news/my-only-debt-is-to-help-uhuru-unite-kenyans-says-dp-ruto-66801/
- 28. Tweet: William Ruto, 16 November 2016, https://twitter.com/williamsruto/status/ 795207028679602176
- 29. John Githongo, "2022: Kenya's first ever election about nothing", The Elephant, 11 March 2022, https://www.theelephant.info/op-eds/2022/03/11/2022-kenyas-first-ever-election-about-nothing/
- 30. Daily Nation, "Raila Odinga's 150bn roadmap towards a social welfare state plan", 8 November 2021, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/raila-odinga-s-sh150-billion-roadmaptowards-a-social-welfare-state-plan-3611424



- 31. Daily Nation, "I'll lay strong economic foundation, says Raila Odinga", 30 December 2021, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/-i-ll-lay-strong-economic-foundation-says-railaodinga-3667020
- 32. Alan Gelb, Anit Mukherjee, and Brian Webster, "Models of social payments through Inua Jamii", CGD Policy Paper 282 (Washington, DC: Center for Global Development, 2023), https://www.cgdev.org/publication/models-social-payments-through-inua-jamii
- 33. Nyasha Tirivayi, Jennifer Waidler and Frank Otchere, "Cash Transfers: Past, present and (UNICEF, 2021), https://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/cash-transfersevidence-and-lessons-from-the-transfer-project-research-brief.pdf
- 34. Ferguson, Give a Man a Fish.
- 35. Devereux and Vincent, "Using Technology to Deliver Social Protection."
- 36. Daily Nation, "DP Ruto's new-look expanded economic blueprint", 17 May 2022, https:// nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/dp-ruto-s-new-look-expanded-economic-blueprint-3818
- 37. Shipton, Credit Between Cultures, 2-3.
- 38. Kenyans.co.ke, "Demystifying Ruto's Sh 50bn Hustler Fund: an economist perspective", 1 July 2022, https://www.kenyans.co.ke/news/76801-demystifying-rutos-ksh50-billion-hust ler-fund-economist-perspective
- 39. Wanyama, Surviving Liberalization.
- 40. Yogesh Rawal, "The importance of SACCOs in the Kenyan economy", Wakandi blog, 2 July 2021, https://blog.wakandi.com/blog/the-importance-of-saccos-in-the-kenyan -economy
- 41. The Star, "Ruto to business tycoons: stop boardroom schemes, Kenyans will elect their next president", 4 January 2022, https://www.the-star.co.ke/news/2022-01-04-ruto-to-businesstycoons-stop-boardroom-schemes-kenyans-will-elect-their-next-president/; Capital News, "Ruto to voters: choose wisely, you have the power", 15 January 2022, https://www. capitalfm.co.ke/news/2022/01/ruto-to-voters-choose-wisely-you-have-the-power/
- 42. *The Star*, "DP Ruto: this is what bottom-up economic model means", 30 July 2021, https://www. the-star.co.ke/news/2021-07-29-dp-ruto-this-is-what-bottom-up-economic-model-means/
- 43. Tweet, William Ruto, 25 November 2021, https://x.com/WilliamsRuto/status/1463820919 269478402
- 44. Barkan and Holmquist, "Peasant-state relations"; Widner, The Rise of a Party-State in Kenya, 61-65.
- 45. Good, "Kenyatta and the Organization of KANU."
- 46. Facebook: Hassan Ali Joho, 12 March 2022, https://fb.watch/bIwqejCB39/; Daily Nation, "Raila woos central with bag of goodies", 2 May 2022, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/ politics/raila-woos-central-with-bag-of-goodies-3801582
- 47. Daily Nation, "More voters identify with DP Ruto's bottom-up than Raila's Sh6,000 pledge", 15 May 2022, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/more-voters-identify-with-dp-rutos-bottom-up-than-raila-s-sh6-000-pledge-3816016
- 48. Kenya News Agency, 'Inua jamii recipients in Kajiado receive stipends', 18 June 2022, https:// www.kenyanews.go.ke/jamii-beneficiaries-in-kajiado-receive-stipends/
- 49. Twitter: Shock Musyoki, 30 March 2022, https://twitter.com/ShockMusyoki/status/ 1509185053460422665
- 50. Face-to-face survey of 3,100 people, carried out by TIFA for South Consulting, May 2022.
- 51. Tweets: see replies to tweet by Ledama ole Kina at https://twitter.com/ledamalekina/status/ 1509177850171215874; KALAusi, 23 February 2022, https://twitter.com/YogoJunior\_/ status/1496395497250209800; Rigathi Gachagua, 12 July 2022: https://twitter.com/rigathi/ status/1546849176683782144
- 52. Facebook: Hassan Ali Joho, 12 March 2022: video clip https://fb.watch/bIwqejCB39/
- 53. Raila Odinga, 'We've solid plans to create jobs, improve health care and industrialise Kenya', Daily Nation, 6 August 2022.
- 54. BBC News, "Kenya election: How a handshake changed Odinga's heartland", https://www. bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-62244843



- 55. The Standard, "Ruto says bottom-up economic model will help create new jobs", 31 July 2021, https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/national/article/2001419693/ruto-says-bottom-upeconomic-model-will-help-create-new-jobs
- 56. Tweet, Rigathi Gachagua, 22 July 2022, https://twitter.com/rigathi/status/1550460777861193729
- 57. Interview, activist, Limuru, 29 March 2022; field notes, Mombasa, 17 July 2022.
- 58. Tweet, Ndung'u Wainaina, 15 September 2021, https://twitter.com/NdunguWainaina/ status/1437910692590391299
- 59. Hyden and Leys, "Elections and Politics in Single-Party Systems"; Barkan and Okumu, "Semi-Competitive' Elections, Clientelism, and Political Recruitment"; Opalo, "Formalizing Clientelism."
- 60. Connan and Josse-Durand, "Le pays du miel et du lait."
- 61. Kramon, Money for Votes; Opalo, "Formalizing clientelism."
- 62. Interview, MCA candidate, Limuru, 21 July 2022.
- 63. Cheeseman, Lynch and Willis, The Moral Economy of Elections, 250-88.
- 64. Kramon, Money for Votes.
- 65. Tweets, Alfred Mutua, 11 January 2021, https://twitter.com/DrAlfredMutua/status/134855 2026138046465; Kivutha Kibwana, 7 March 2021 https://twitter.com/governorkibwana/sta tus/1368664304929673216
- 66. Tweet, Sakaja Arthur Johnson, 1 July 2018, https://twitter.com/SakajaJohnson/status/101332 1015932391424
- 67. Tweets, James Mboga, 2 March 2020, https://twitter.com/JamesMboga5/status/123454928 2981715970; Swahili-Pundit, 6 October 2021, https://twitter.com/YussufMwinyi/status/ 1445645788802019341; Ngasura, 27 September 2020, https://twitter.com/Pius542/status/ 1310236945809903617; Daily Nation, 'Police take note as William Ruto handouts fuel violent clashes among groups', 15 November 2021, https://nation.africa/kenya/authorprofiles/nation-team-3494504
- 68. Interview, activist, Kilifi, 7 May 2022.
- 69. Shipton, The Nature of Entrustment, xi.
- 70. Ferguson, "Declarations of dependence"; cf Donovan, "Financial inclusion means your money isn't with you'."
- 71. Citizen TV, 'DP William Ruto on the issue of debt in the country', 15 March 2022, https:// twitter.com/citizentvkenya/status/1503700697031794689
- 72. Peebles, "The anthropology of credit and debt"; Shipton, Credit Between Cultures, 14.
- 73. OkoaUchumi, 'A Working Paper on Kenya's Debt Crisis', December 2020, https:// okoauchumi.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/A-Working-Paper-on-Kenyas-Debt-Crisis-Options-for-Balanced-and-Equitable-Budgets-Part-I.pdf; Daily Nation, "Debt burden pushing country to the brink, budget office cautions", 10 December 2021; Daily Nation, "Kenya debt pressure rises as IMF loans hit Sh 110bn", 19 December 2021; Daily Nation, "Inside Kenya's loans spree as it burns Sh2.5 bn daily", 29 June 2022; Ritesh Barot, "Nations need to evade the debt trap", Daily Nation, 31 May 2022.
- 74. The Star, "China remains boss as Kenya's debt hits a record Sh8 trillion", 31 January 2022.
- 75. The Star, "Handshake to blame for Kenya's debt crisis", 21 February 2022, https://www.thestar.co.ke/news/2022-02-21-handshake-to-blame-for-debt-crisis--ruto/
- 76. Reuters, "Kenya's Ruto aims for presidency, vows no 'debt slavery", 15 March 2022, https:// www.reuters.com/world/africa/kenyas-deputy-president-estranged-his-boss-aims-presiden cy-2022-03-15/
- 77. Daily Nation, "Don't blame DP Ruto for Jubilee failures, Kenya Kwanza leaders tell Uhuru Kenyatta", 2 May 2022.
- 78. Daily Nation, "Uhuru: we should borrow more for faster growth", 1 June 2022.
- 79. Tuko, "Raila Odinga defends Uhuru Kenyatta in skyrocketing public debt", 29 June 2022, https://www.tuko.co.ke/politics/460399-raila-odinga-defends-uhuru-kenyatta-skyrocketing -public-debt/
- 80. The Standard, "William Ruto: my plan for Kenya's Sh 8 trillion deficit", 26 July 2022; there were some media commentators making the same point: Daily Nation, "Debt dilemma in legacy budget of Uhuru Kenyatta's reign", 7 April 2022.



- 81. Facebook, Gideon Maitha Mung'aro, 12 April 2022; Tweet, Abdulswamad Shariff Nassir, 21 March 2022, https://twitter.com/A\_S\_Nassir/status/1505961101816918016
- 82. Tweet, Amason Kingi, 4 March 2022, https://twitter.com/governorkingi/status/14998366 85940670464
- 83. Facebook, Khatib Mwashetani, 22 April 2022.
- 84. Tweet, William Ruto, 5 May 2022, https://twitter.com/WilliamsRuto/status/152221558910
- 85. Shipton, Mortgaging the Ancestors, 169.
- 86. Zollman, Living on Little, 51-55.
- 87. Daily Nation, "Debt trap: Ensnared by loans, women turn to suicide as escape", 14 January

https://nation.africa/kenya/life-and-style/lifestyle/debt-trap-ensnared-by-loans-womenturn-to-suicide-as-escape-4086004

- 88. Zollman, Living on Little, 31-34.
- 89. Shipton, Credit Between Cultures, 73-79, 100-101.
- 90. Daily Nation, "Scandal of Shs 4 bn that Uwezo Fund chiefs can't account for", 17 June 2022, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/scandal-of-sh4bn-that-uwezo-fund-3851110 Daily Nation, "Uwezo Fund enlists chiefs to recover Sh4.6 billion", 27 June 2022, https:// nation.africa/kenya/news/uwezo-enlists-chiefs-to-recover-sh4-6bn-3860752
- 91. Daily Nation, "Tala takes aim at banks with Sh16bn war chest", 19 October 2021, https:// nation.africa/kenya/business/tala-takes-aim-at-banks-with-sh16bn-war-chest-3587792
- 92. Websacco, "Shylocks have gone hi-tech in Kenya", 1 November 2019, https://blog.websacco. com/2019/11/01/shylocks-gone-hi-tech/
- 93. For an advert from a shylock, see https://www.instagram.com/jack\_theshylock/?hl=en; for stories, see Daily Nation, "Inside the world of the shylock", 21 October 2016, https:// nation.africa/kenya/life-and-style/saturday-magazine/inside-the-world-of-the-shylock-318960; Daily Nation, "I took two loans from microlenders and they are killing me", 2 https://nation.africa/kenya/business/-i-took-two-loans-from-microlenders-and-they-are-killing-me-3604284; Daily Nation, "Kenyans sink deeper into household debt as tough times bite", 11 November 2021, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/ kenyans-sink-deeper-into-household-debt-as-tough-times-bite-3614862; Daily Nation, "Digital landers will milk you dry and get away with it", 22 December 2020, https:// nation.africa/kenya/business/enterprise/digital-lenders-will-milk-you-dry-and-get-away-wi th-it-be-vigilant-3235914; Tweet, PK, 15 October 2020, https://twitter.com/kawkeytrish/ status/1316659057885941760
- 94. The Standard, "The rise of Kenya's new 'shylock' economy", 23 October 2018, https://www. standardmedia.co.ke/business/financial-standard/article/2001300058/the-rise-of-kenyas-ne w-shylock-economy
- 95. Quoted in *The Standard*, "Ruto says bottom-up economic model will help create new jobs", 31 July 2021, https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/national/article/2001419693/ruto-saysbottom-up-economic-model-will-help-create-new-jobs
- 96. Daily Nation, "Auctions now a major campaign tool in Mt Kenya region", 9 September 2021, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/auctions-now-a-major-campaign-tool-inmt-kenya-region-3544298
- 97. The Star, "Ruto now turns against Uhuru, criticises ballooning public debt", 23 February 2021, https://www.the-star.co.ke/news/2021-02-23-ruto-now-turns-against-uhuru-criticise s-ballooning-public-debt/
- 98. 2021 Finaccess Household Survey, 25. https://www.knbs.or.ke/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/ 2021-Finaccess-Household-Survey-Report.pdf
- 99. Daily Nation, "Kenyans borrow Sh1.3 billion on Safaricom's Fuliza daily", 10 November 2021, https://nation.africa/kenya/business/kenyans-borrow-sh1-3-billion-on-safaricom-sfuliza-daily-3614608
- 100. Tweet, WilliamsMkenya, 23 January 2022, https://twitter.com/WilliamsMkenya/status/ 1485229473830260738



- 101. Tweet, Ramah Nyang, 28 February 2022, https://twitter.com/Ramah\_Nyang/status/ 1498244763186868225; see also Tweet, Senator Kiprotich Arap Cherargei,10 June 2021, https://twitter.com/scherargei/status/1402988956820541440
- 102. Tweet, Musalia Mudavadi, 6 August 2022, https://twitter.com/musaliamudavadi/status/ 1555986503574200320?s=12&t=IbaBKrGW3Xs0v\_WShQ4GEg
- 103. Tweet, UDA Kenya, 29 June 2022, https://twitter.com/UDAKenya/status/1542008115402604546
- 104. 2021 Finaccess Household Survey, 49. See note 98.
- 105. Daily Nation, "Free mobile transfers push transactions above half of GDP", 9 January 2023, https://www.businessdailyafrica.com/bd/economy/how-free-mobile-transfers-pushed-t-ove r-half-of-gdp--4079900
- 106. Suleiman Shahbal, "Government should start initiatives that help and give people hope", The Standard, 11 April 2022, https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/opinion/article/200144293 6/government-should-start-initiatives-that-help-and-give-people-hope? fbclid=IwAR1EPW7tmzdPsgnEiLhUO Aia4V0 kxXjAeSzhH6BnjmVZmBWIZj3m9-E9I
- 107. Tweet, David Ndii, 28 June 2022, https://twitter.com/DavidNdii/status/154180282078932582 5. Tweet, James Wambua, 1 October 2020, https://twitter.com/wambuajames /status/ 1311644787121025024
- 108. "Goodbye shylocks, goodbye Fuliza": video at https://twitter.com/UDAKenya/status/ 1542008115402604546
- 109. The classic Africanist reference is Bohannon, "The Impact of Money on an African Subsistence Economy."
- 110. Johnson and Krijtenburg, "'Upliftment', friends and finance"; Kusimba, Yang and Chawla, "Hearthholds of mobile money in western Kenya"; Kusimba, Reimagining Money.
- 111. Johnson, "Competing Visions of Financial Inclusion in Kenya."
- 112. Websacco, "Shylocks have gone hi-tech in Kenya", 1 November 2019, https://blog.websacco. com/2019/11/01/shylocks-gone-hi-tech/
- 113. See Tweets, Joluo Jeuri, 4 August 2022, https://twitter.com/crazy\_finest\_/status/1555133 741755932673; Mickey Mike, 1 August 2022, https://twitter.com/KariukiMichael7/status/ 1554167039203442689; @mugohwangu, 23 August 2022, https://twitter.com/mugohwang u/status/1429687029533663233; @itsmriki, 21 March 2022, https://twitter.com/jeff\_\_ke/ status/1505907149913874435; @Abdihakeem2, 25 October 2020, https://twitter.com/ Abdihakeem2/status/1320403717657690112; @sixtailedfox, 27 May 2022, https://twitter. com/\_sixtailedfox/status/1530163486512369664
- 114. Tweet, @KiarieMike, 5 September 2020, https://twitter.com/KiarieMike/status/ 1302303261836431360. See also Tweet, @nyairo sb , 21 March 2020, https://twitter.com/ nyairo\_sb\_/status/1241490342748344321
- 115. Tweet, @kamau\_munywa, 3 July 2021, https://twitter.com/kamau\_munywa/status/ 1411253130189316100
- 116. KBC News, "President Ruto: I have been sent to you (Safaricom, KCB, NCBA) by your customers", 28 September 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9gbv1F\_U2y8
- 117. Daily Nation, "Fuliza charges drop, Ruto wants 4 million removed from CRBs", 28 September 2022, https://nation.africa/kenya/business/fuliza-charges-drop-ruto-wants-4-millionremoved-from-crbs-3965228
- 118. Daily Nation, "Kenyans rush to take loans after Hustler Fund launch", 1 December 2022, https://nation.africa/kenya/business/kenyans-rush-to-take-loans-after-hustler-fundlaunch-4039118; Daily Nation, "Hustler Fund borrowing hits Sh7.5 billion with 15 percent repayment rate", 12 December 2022,
  - https://nation.africa/kenya/business/hustler-fund-borrowing-hits-sh7-5-billion-with-15-percent-repayment-rate-4052296
- 119. Cheeseman, Lynch and Willis, Moral Economy of Elections.

### **Disclosure statement**

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

# **Bibliography**

Barkan, Joel, and Frank Holmquist. "Peasant-State Relations and the Social Base of Self-Help in Kenva." World Politics 41, no. 3 (1989): 359-380.

Barkan, Joel, and John J. Okumu. "Semi-Competitive' Elections, Clientelism, and Political Recruitment in a no-Party State: The Kenyan Experience." In Elections Without Choice, edited by Guy Hermet, Richard Rose, and Alain Rouquié, 88-107. London: Macmillan, 1978.

Bloch, M., and J. Parry. "Introduction: Money and the Morality of Exchange." In Money and the Morality of Exchange, edited by J. Parry, and M. Bloch, 1-32. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 1989.

Bohannon, Paul. "The Impact of Money on an African Subsistence Economy." The Journal of Economic History 19, no. 4 (1959): 491-503.

Cheeseman, Nic, Gabrielle Lynch, and Justin Willis. The Moral Economy of Elections in Africa: Democracy, Voting and Virtue. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2021.

Connan, Dominique, and Chloé Josse-Durand. "Le pays du miel et du lait: ethnographie de la campagne électorale d'un professional au Kenya." Cahiers D'études Africaines 57, no. 1 (2017): 89–120.

Devereux, Stephen, and Katharine Vincent. "Using Technology to Deliver Social Protection: Exploring Opportunities and Risks." Development in Practice 20, no. 3 (2010): 367–379.

Dodd, Nigel. The Social Life of Money. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2014.

Donovan, Kevin. "Financial Inclusion Means Your Money Isn't with You': Conflicts Over Financial Services and Social Grants in South Africa." In Money at the Margins: Global Perspectives on Technology, Financial Inclusion and Design, edited by Bill Maurer, Smoki Musaraj, and Ivan Small, 155-178. New York and Oxford: Berghan, 2018.

Donovan, Kevin, and Emma Park. "Knowledge/Seizure: Debt and Data in Kenya's Zero-Balance Economy." Antipode 54, no. 4 (2022): 1063-1085.

Ferguson, James. "Declarations of Dependence: Labour, Personhood, and Welfare in Southern Africa." Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute 19 (2013): 223–242.

Ferguson, James. Give a Man a Fish: Reflections on the New Politics of Distribution. Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2015.

Good, Kenneth. "Kenyatta and the Organization of KANU." Canadian Journal of African Studies / Revue Canadienne des études Africaines 2, no. 2 (1968): 115-136.

Guyer, Jane. Marginal Gains. Monetary Transactions in Atlantic Africa. Chicago and London: University of Chicago, 2004.

Hull, Elizabeth, and Deborah James. "Introduction: Popular Economies in South Africa." Africa 82, no. 1 (2012): 1-19.

Hutchinson, Sharon. "The Cattle of Money and the Cattle of Girls among the Nuer, 1930-83." American Ethnologist 19, no. 2 (1992): 294-316.

Hyden, Goran, and Colin Leys. "Elections and Politics in Single-Party Systems: The Case of Kenya and Tanzania." British Journal of Political Science 2, no. 4 (1972): 389-420.

Ingham, Geffrey. "Money is a Social Relation." Review of Social Economy 54, no. 4 (1996): 507–529. James, Deborah. "Deeper Into a Hole?' Borrowing and Lending in South Africa." Current Anthropology 55, Supplement 9 (2014): S17–S29.

James, Deborah. "Life and Debt: A View from the South." Economy and Society 50, no. 1 (2021): 36-56.

Johnson, Susan. "Competing Visions of Financial Inclusion in Kenya: The Rift Revealed by Mobile Money Transfer." Canadian Journal of Development Studies / Revue Canadienne D'études du Développement 37, no. 1 (2016): 83-100.

Johnson, Susan, and Froukje Krijtenburg. "'Upliftment', Friends and Finance: Everyday Exchange Repertoires and Mobile Money Transfer in Kenya." The Journal of Modern African Studies 56, no. 4 (2018): 569-594.

Kramon, Eric. Money for Votes. The Causes and Consequences of Electoral Clientelism in Africa. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2017.

Kuroda, Akinobu. "What is the Complementarity Among Monies? An Introductory Note." Financial History Review 15, no. 1 (2008): 7-15.



Kusimba, Sibel. Reimagining Money: Kenya in the Digital Finance Revolution. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2021.

Kusimba, Sibel, Y. Yang, and N. Chawla. "Hearthholds of Mobile Money in Western Kenya." Economic Anthropology 3, no. 2 (2016): 266–279.

Lonsdale, John. "The Moral Economy of the Mau Mau: Wealth, Poverty and Virtue in Kikuyu Political Thought." In Unhappy Valley: Conflict in Kenya and Africa, edited by John Lonsdale, and Bruce Berman, 265-504. London: James Currey, 1992.

Makhulu, Anne-Maria. "The Debt Imperium: Relations of Owing After Apartheid." In The Political Economy of Everyday Life in Africa: Beyond the Margins, edited by Wale Adebanwi, 216-238. Woodbridge, Surrey: James Currey, 2017.

Maurer, Bill. "The Anthropology of Money." Annual Review of Anthropology 35 (2006): 15-36.

Opalo, Ken Ochieng. "Formalizing Clientelism in Kenya: From Harambee to the Constituency Development Fund." World Development 152 (April 2022).

Orell, David, and Roman Chlupatý. The Evolution of Money. New York: Columbia University Press, 2016.

Park, Emma. "Human ATMs': M-Pesa and the Expropriation of Affective Work in Safaricom's Kenya." Africa 90 (2020): 914-933.

Peebles, Gustav. "The Anthropology of Credit and Debt." Annual Review of Anthropology 39 (2010): 225-240.

Schmidt, Mario. "Disordered Surroundings': Money and Socio-Economic Exclusion in Western Kenya." Africa 87, no. 2 (2017): 278–299.

Shipton, Shipton. Bitter Money. Cultural Economy and Some African Meanings of Forbidden Commodities. Washington, DC: American Anthropological Association, 1989.

Shipton, Parker. Credit Between Cultures: Farmers, Financiers and Misunderstanding in Africa. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2010.

Shipton, Parker. Mortgaging the Ancestors. Ideologies of Attachment in Africa. New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2009.

Shipton, Parker. The Nature of Entrustment. Intimacy, Exchange and the Sacred in Africa. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2007.

Wanyama, Frederick. Surviving Liberalization: The Cooperative Movement in Kenya. Dar es Salaam: CoopAfrica, 2009.

Widner, Jennifer. The Rise of a Party-State in Kenya. From 'Harambee' to 'Nyayo'. Berkeley: University of Cailfornia, 1992.

Willis, Justin, and Ngala Chome. "Marginalisation and Political Participation on the Kenya Coast: The 2013 Elections." Journal of Eastern African Studies 8, no. 1 (2014): 115-134.

Zelizer, Viviana. The Social Meaning of Money. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2014 (first 1994).

Zollman, Julie. Living on Little: Navigating Financial Scarcity in Kenya. Rugby: Practical Action Publishing, 2020.